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 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S 1 

6:37 p.m. 2 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  This 3 

meeting will please come to order. 4 

  Good evening, ladies and 5 

gentlemen.  This is the March 8, 2012 Special 6 

Public Meeting of the Zoning Commission for 7 

the District of Columbia. 8 

  My name is Anthony Hood.  And I'm 9 

going to let the dais introduce themselves 10 

this evening starting with Ms. Nagelhout. 11 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  Mary Nagelhout, 12 

Land Use and Public Works Section of the 13 

Office of the Attorney General. 14 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Sharon Schellin, 15 

Secretary to the Zoning Commission for the 16 

Office of Zoning. 17 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Michael 18 

Turnbull, representing the Architect of the 19 
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Capitol. 1 

  COMMISSIONER COHEN:  Marcie Cohen, 2 

Mayoral Appointment.  And I am not voting on 3 

this matter since I have not been involved all 4 

along. 5 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Peter May, 6 

representing the National Park Service. 7 

  MR. LAWSON:  Joel Lawson from the 8 

Office of Planning. 9 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Thank you 10 

all very much. 11 

  Copies of today's meeting agenda 12 

are available to you and are located in the 13 

bin near the door. 14 

  We do not take any public 15 

testimony at our meetings unless the 16 

Commission requests someone to come forward. 17 

  Please be advised this proceeding 18 

is being recorded by a court reporter.  It is 19 

also webcast live. 20 

  Accordingly, we must ask you to 21 
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refrain from any disruptive noise or actions 1 

in the hearing room.  Please turn off all 2 

beepers and cell phones. 3 

  Does the staff have any 4 

preliminary matters? 5 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  I do have a 6 

statement from Commissioner Schlater when you 7 

want me to read that. 8 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Let me just 9 

read this. 10 

  It says please turn off all 11 

beepers and cells.  Did I say that? 12 

  Okay.  Thank you, Ms. Argo. 13 

  Okay.  If not, let us proceed with 14 

the agenda. 15 

  Ms. Schellin, you said you had a 16 

statement, if we could get that from 17 

Commissioner Schlater. 18 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Yes, I do. 19 

  Commissioner Schlater asked that I 20 

read this this evening. 21 
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  "I'm sorry that I can't be in 1 

attendance tonight at what I hope is the final 2 

action on American University's Campus Plan. 3 

  "The most recent changes to the 4 

Neighborhood Liaison Committee, now Community 5 

Liaison Committee, and the conditions related 6 

to the use of Jacobs Field have improved the 7 

Campus Plan.  It is my sincere hope that these 8 

efforts to improve the plan will result in a 9 

better working relationship with the area 10 

residents moving over the next ten years.  I'm 11 

happy to support the Campus Plan as revised.  12 

I've submitted an absentee ballot to approve 13 

the plan with such conditions the Commission 14 

may impose." 15 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Thank you, 16 

Ms. Schellin. 17 

  Commissioners, we had asked for a 18 

number of items -- further issues we wanted to 19 

investigate or peruse or thought out through 20 

the University.  And they have supplied them. 21 
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 And I'd like to start with Exhibit No. 6-08. 1 

 I'd like to put that in front of us.  I think 2 

we all have it.  And it talks about 3 

modifications to the Neighborhood Liaison 4 

Committee. 5 

  Commissioners, I'll just say that 6 

I took a part of the lead of trying to push 7 

this.  And I'd like to open it up for 8 

comments. 9 

  And I will tell you, we received 10 

this evening -- which puts us kind of at a 11 

disadvantage -- comments from ANC 3D -- two 12 

sets of comments from ANC 3D, but in this 13 

particular case, 11-07 ANC 3D, and Case No. 14 

11-07 from the Westover Place Homeowners 15 

Corporation. 16 

  And a lot of it, they spoke to the 17 

Liaison -- the CLC -- I think they're calling 18 

it now.  Yes, the CLC. 19 

  And I will tell all of them, I'm 20 

very disappointed in what I read this evening 21 
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from ANC 3D.  And I don't mind putting it out 1 

there -- whatever you all are going to list 2 

there.  But I'm very disappointed because this 3 

works.  This worked at Howard University.  And 4 

the comments I received are like we're just up 5 

here shucking and jiving which we're not.  6 

  Everybody wants us to make a 7 

decision.  Hurry up and go this or that way.  8 

But at the end of the day, for me, it's about 9 

trying to do it right.  Are we going to solve 10 

the problems?  Is everybody going to be happy? 11 

 No.  But can we start going down that road to 12 

work together?  Yes.  And for me, I think it's 13 

a big deal. 14 

  I think unfortunately the ANC 15 

missed the point.  The point was this 16 

Commissioners, had Howard University -- and I 17 

know the issues are different -- but this 18 

Commission had Howard University come down and 19 

every group that were opposing them were in 20 

tandem with the same issues and worked 21 
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together and was able to make our jobs and our 1 

lives a lot easier. 2 

  Are there still some flaws with 3 

the CLC?  Yes, from my standpoint.  But did 4 

the University make an attempt to narrow it in 5 

and reel it in a little bit?  I think they 6 

did.  But the issue for me is did they make 7 

enough attempt to where we can basically say 8 

how this thing's going to operate.  I don't 9 

think that happened.  I don't see that here 10 

for me. 11 

  So I'm just a little disappointed, 12 

more so in the ANC than I am the University.  13 

I'm not sure how we do it.  Depending upon 14 

what I hear from my colleagues, do we move 15 

forward and does OAG fine tune some of this 16 

for us to make sure it's fast and it holds? 17 

  For me, I think separate quarterly 18 

meetings when you talk about the main campus 19 

and the law school, we need to look at that.  20 

And 3D -- if I mischaracterize it, forgive me, 21 
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because I just got it this evening -- but 3D 1 

is saying what's the use in having the 2 

meeting.  I mean, at the end of the day, 3 

having a meeting there with somebody who makes 4 

the decision to get something done is a start. 5 

 It's a start.  It's been done.  There's 6 

nothing new over there at American University. 7 

 It's a start.  It's been done across the 8 

City.  And Howard University is the model for 9 

that. 10 

  And the quarterly meetings, I 11 

think they also mention quarterly meetings.  12 

But for me, I would suggest that those 13 

meetings -- I'm trying to go off the top of my 14 

head -- but I would suggest that those 15 

quarterly meetings also be if needed.  Some of 16 

them need to be on an as needed case.  Not 17 

just meet to be meeting.  Yes, have the 18 

quarterly meetings.  But if there's issues or 19 

situations that need resolution, have an 20 

option for more so you can get them together 21 
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and resolutions -- not just have meetings to 1 

meet but let's come up with some resolutions. 2 

  And at the end of the day, we need 3 

to keep a file.  There needs to be a report of 4 

all the complaints.  And another thing about 5 

complaints, complaints can go two ways now.  6 

The University might have a complaint against 7 

the community.  I mean, it's a two-way street. 8 

  But I think it's a collaboration. 9 

 I think it's key for both organizations -- 10 

the community as well as the University -- to 11 

work together.  The complaints should be 12 

resolved.  You have the compliance officer 13 

here in the Office of Zoning.  You have the 14 

ZA.  There are mechanisms in place. 15 

  But I just think the University 16 

made a good attempt.  I think it's a great 17 

start.  There's some fine tuning I would like 18 

to see here to narrow it down -- narrow the 19 

scope to reel it in a little more because it 20 

looks like we're going to have 100 people at a 21 
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meeting.  And at the end of the day, 100 1 

people sometimes don't get the resolution.  2 

  Now how they divide up, if 3D's 3 

going to have a representative that will be 4 

great.  What's the other group?  Westover or 5 

whoever -- whoever shows up if they're going 6 

to have two members.  And I didn't exactly see 7 

that spelled out in here.  And I have it 8 

highlighted. 9 

  If you look at page two, it talks 10 

about the time frame.  And I wrote there, "may 11 

need to be broken up at times."  The 12 

University is saying ANC 3D, ANC 3E, 3F, 13 

Embassy Park Neighbors, Fort Gaines.  It says, 14 

"In addition to University representatives, 15 

the CLC will be composed of representatives of 16 

the following existing community groups."  How 17 

many representatives?  Is it one?  Is it two? 18 

 And it's going to be up to those groups to do 19 

something. 20 

  The Zoning Commission, we deal 21 
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with land use.  We can't decide it all.  But I 1 

think it's indicative and important for those 2 

groups to figure it out.  How many members are 3 

we going to have?  Are we going to have two or 4 

three? 5 

  It does say opportunity for 6 

community members to call meetings.  "Meetings 7 

may be called by any member of the CLC at any 8 

time or will be scheduled by the University a 9 

minimum of four times a year." 10 

  I think there's a certain quota of 11 

members of whoever the CLC is.  They can call 12 

a meeting.  I don't think it necessarily just 13 

has to be that meetings may be called by any 14 

member of the CLC.  I think it needs to be 15 

members of maybe three or four groups.  What 16 

is the quota?  One member, you'll be meeting 17 

all the time.  ANC 3D will want to meet one 18 

week.  3F and 3E will meet the next. 19 

  I think we need to set parameters. 20 

 And this is nothing new under the sun.  It's 21 
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been done before. 1 

  How do we get that into a 2 

condition if my colleagues agree?  I don't 3 

know how.  But we need to figure that out. 4 

  I like this new annual town hall 5 

meeting chaired by the AU President.  I also 6 

thought it should be chaired with the three -- 7 

not just the AU President -- also chaired with 8 

the chairs of the ANC 3D, 3E and 3F.  I know 9 

some of that is going to change.  The chairs 10 

that have testified in front of us today may 11 

not be chairs -- I'm not wishing them bad luck 12 

and they're not going to win the election 13 

again -- but may not be the chairs ten years 14 

from now or four years from now. 15 

  So I think it's nice for the 16 

President to want to chair the meeting.  But I 17 

think he needs to chair it along with the 18 

chairs of the ANCs.  And I'm not going to say 19 

the chairs of other groups because by law we 20 

have to give the ANCs great weight, and I 21 
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think that shows a good gesture on all four 1 

sides -- the University, ANC 3D, 3E and 3F. 2 

  Also, new community input for 3 

meeting agendas.  "In order to formulate 4 

meetings agendas three weeks prior to each 5 

meeting, all community representatives will be 6 

contacted to determine the issue they would 7 

like to discuss.  The University will research 8 

these issues and be prepared to addressed them 9 

at the meeting." 10 

  Why wait until the meeting?  11 

Address them prior.  That's why we're here 12 

now.  That's why we're doing a lot of this 13 

stuff now.  The Zoning Commission is not going 14 

to be there to solve all the problems.  Why 15 

wait and let things fester?  Let's find some 16 

kind of mechanism or tool to deal with those 17 

issues sooner as opposed to later? 18 

  And I know I'm wailing off a lot, 19 

but I'm going to stop right there.  I could go 20 

on some more about the Jacobs Field and 21 
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others, but I'm going to stop there and just 1 

see where my colleagues are with their 2 

comments. 3 

  Mr. Turnbull? 4 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Mr. Chair, 5 

I guess I was a little bit surprised by ANC 6 

3D's comments.  And that's Exhibit 609. 7 

  I'm looking on page two where it 8 

talks about how the Vice President of Campus 9 

Life probably best reflects the inadequacies 10 

of AU's proposal.  "Position has no role in 11 

dealing with traffic, parking, public safety, 12 

athletics, et cetera, et cetera.  Generally 13 

the neighbors' problems with AU are not its 14 

students but rather how the University 15 

conducts its business." 16 

  And I'm sorry.  I thought we had 17 

nights of testimony by neighbors complaining 18 

about students.  I mean, there's more issues. 19 

 But I thought students were a big problem. 20 

  But I guess when I look at going 21 
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back to the University's proposal to have the 1 

Vice President of Campus Life -- first of all, 2 

this is an officer who's one of the 3 

President's cabinet members.  So you have a 4 

high-ranking -- I mean, this person doesn't 5 

have to know everything about everything.  The 6 

fact that he sits on the President's Board and 7 

has a substantial amount of power gives him 8 

the ability to be able to bring it up a level 9 

-- some several levels to a very high or to 10 

the President and say we need to do something. 11 

And I think it even says that the "Vice 12 

President of Campus Life will call upon other 13 

cabinet members as needed to help resolve 14 

quickly issues raised by the community." 15 

  So I think you've got the position 16 

there.  You've got somebody in a very high 17 

leadership capacity that can do something. 18 

  Now as you say how do they do it? 19 

 It still needs to be tweaked a bit.  But I 20 

think you have a cabinet member post available 21 
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to do this.  And I think that in itself is 1 

similar to what we saw from Howard University. 2 

 You have a very high-level individual, 3 

although it should really say that they will 4 

always at the community -- at the quarterly or 5 

at the meetings with everyone -- that this 6 

post -- this person will be there.  Not a 7 

representative, not a secretary, but this 8 

individual will be there. 9 

  I think the town hall meeting is a 10 

great idea.  And I think it ought to include 11 

all the members of the CLC at it.  All of 12 

those people are there. 13 

  I mean, I think I'm seeing some 14 

real initiative.  I've seen a very positive 15 

initiative by the University to try to listen 16 

to complaints and to try to have somebody in 17 

authority to help resolve these things. 18 

  I'm not sure who you would have 19 

then.  I mean, if you're not having a cabinet 20 

member post there, they're already 21 
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dissatisfied with middle management.  I don't 1 

know what ANC 3D wants then to have that 2 

someone's going to come and listen to them.  3 

They don't have to know everything about all 4 

of the issues, although they're probably going 5 

to come very well informed.  I mean, that 6 

should be one of the key aspects of the Vice 7 

President showing there that they should be 8 

aware, they should be briefed.  And as you 9 

say, if they got this agenda at least three 10 

weeks in advance and hopefully by then some of 11 

these things will have been solved. 12 

  But I feel that this is a positive 13 

step.  I think having a cabinet member post at 14 

these meetings represents that the AU says 15 

we're listening.  We really want to do 16 

something. 17 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Mr. Chairman, I 18 

was very pleased to see what the University 19 

had submitted here with regard to the 20 

Community Liaison Committee.  I see a 21 
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commitment as Mr. Turnbull was highlighting, a 1 

commitment that the Vice President of Student 2 

Life to be leading the Committee. 3 

  I think that the composition is 4 

correct.  I'm not concerned about whether it's 5 

one representative from the ANC or two or 6 

three.  I think that that level of detail can 7 

be resolved by the University in consultation 8 

with the members of that Committee.  So long 9 

as there is a representative on a regular 10 

basis, I think that that would be sufficient. 11 

  The fact that there will be a 12 

minimum of four meetings a year and if issues 13 

come up that require additional meetings that 14 

they can be arranged, or that subgroup sort of 15 

meetings can be arranged I would think within 16 

the framework that's being proposed. 17 

  I think the annual town hall 18 

meeting chaired by the President is a very 19 

positive step as well.  And I believe that the 20 

process for setting the agendas is reasonable. 21 
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  Finally, I think the dispute 1 

resolution portion of that is also helpful 2 

because it gives an avenue in the event that 3 

things don't work really well in those 4 

committee meetings. 5 

  So I'm very pleased overall with 6 

what I see here.  I think it's going to be 7 

more effective than what there is right now.  8 

I think it's up to the University and the 9 

neighbors to work together well to address the 10 

issues that come up. 11 

  I, too, was a bit disappointed by 12 

ANC 3D's reply to this because I do think it 13 

is a positive step, and I think that we are 14 

seeing something different out of the 15 

University this time around and I would hope 16 

that everybody would make a good-faith effort 17 

to act in a cooperative manner.  I think 18 

that's really the only way to get the kind of 19 

working relationship that's so important in 20 

this circumstance is for everyone to act in 21 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 
 

 23 

good faith.  And I'm satisfied with what I see 1 

here that was submitted by the University. 2 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Commissioners, I 3 

agree with most of what I heard.  As I stated 4 

earlier, I just think that from the record and 5 

the testimony that we got, I just think we 6 

need to specify and fine tune. 7 

  And let me ask Ms. Nagelhout.  I'm 8 

not sure if everyone agrees with me. 9 

  But case in point, Ms. Nagelhout, 10 

in the condition if I wanted to advocate for 11 

the town hall meeting be chaired by the AU 12 

President and the three chairs of the ANC, is 13 

that something that we can impose?  If it's 14 

agreeable up here -- and I don't know if it's 15 

agreeable because I'm hearing that we might 16 

not want to get to that far in the weeds.  But 17 

is that something that we can put in the 18 

condition? 19 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  No.  Getting far 20 

into the weeds is a problem.  And the 21 
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Commission here has authority to direct the 1 

University -- the Applicant -- to do certain 2 

things.  But you don't have the authority to 3 

make the ANCs even show up at this meeting 4 

much less co-chair it. 5 

  So we can write the order in such 6 

a way that would encourage the University to 7 

achieve the goals that you've been talking 8 

about.  But we'll have to be limited in 9 

exactly what we can require. 10 

  The only party here is the 11 

University. 12 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  So we cannot say 13 

in a condition that the American University 14 

President will convene a town hall meeting 15 

with the option or to invite or ask the three 16 

ANCs to chair that town hall meeting with 17 

them? 18 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  I think you could 19 

do something along those lines.  Yes. 20 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  I would 21 
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really like to push that. 1 

  Do my colleagues disagree? 2 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I don't have 3 

any objection to inviting them to co-chair. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Inviting them to 5 

co-chair?  I'd like to do a little more, but 6 

it seems like my hands are tied.  I guess my 7 

question is why am I here. 8 

  But anyway.  Okay.  So we agree 9 

with that. 10 

  What about in the order we mention 11 

quarterly meetings.  Could we also ask -- in 12 

the condition can we ask that the quarterly 13 

meetings, if need be, be broken up to the main 14 

campus and the law school if need be and that 15 

leaves it up to the groups -- to the CLC more 16 

or less? 17 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  The order can say 18 

something along those lines.  Yes. 19 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  All right.  Does 20 

anybody disagree with that? 21 
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  (No audible response.) 1 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay. 2 

  Let me just read what ANC 3D 3 

wrote.  And I'm sorry that Commissioner Smith 4 

is not here. 5 

  "A community liaison committee 6 

cannot in itself mitigate the objectionable 7 

impacts that have been cited by ANC 3D." 8 

  I actually think they can.  It's 9 

been proven.  I'm not even sure if 3D even 10 

looked at what Howard University did in that 11 

community. 12 

  And Commissioners, you all can 13 

correct me I'm incorrect.  I think when we 14 

heard the Howard University case how uniform 15 

the issues were.  And that's a prime example 16 

of what we need to try to do here. 17 

  Now, are they broader here?  Yes, 18 

probably.  But that's a start.  I mean, the 19 

University has to exist and the community has 20 

to exist.  I can't just tell American 21 
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University to relocate to Jackson, 1 

Mississippi.  Can't do that. 2 

  So at some point in time, we've 3 

got to be reasonable.  And I'm going to tell 4 

you, if you want to, I'm sure you'll get -- 5 

I'm very disheartened and I'm concerned about 6 

an attempt trying to make sure the community's 7 

involved and I get a letter like this at 4:30 8 

this afternoon. 9 

  I'm disappointed -- very 10 

disappointed.  Not trying to even meet half 11 

way and reason with us so we can try to make 12 

it sure that we can co-exist.  I'm very 13 

disappointed in this. 14 

  And again, as Mr. Turnbull stated, 15 

generally the neighbors' problems with AU are 16 

not its students.  If people think we just 17 

come up here and make decisions and move on, 18 

but we work hard at trying to make it work.  19 

And you know what?  I'm not in a rush.  And 20 

I'm not lecturing anybody.  But Anthony Hood 21 
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is not a rusher.  I'm trying to make it so we 1 

can do it right so the next ten years, I'll be 2 

gone, I'm sure.  People will lobby get Anthony 3 

Hood off of there.  But at the end of the day, 4 

we're trying to make it because the 5 

neighborhood and the University have got to 6 

deal with this for whatever the time frame is, 7 

and we're trying our best to make it easier.  8 

That's what it's all about. 9 

  Now let me ask, Commissioners, if 10 

we looked at what we received this evening 11 

from 3D, they have some bullet points.  Is 12 

anyone interested?  Special use of -- okay, 13 

we're trying to deal with that.  Adequate 14 

landscaping bumpers, we're going to deal with 15 

that. 16 

  Does anyone have any issues on 17 

those bullet points on page four where they 18 

would like to see maybe us change or 19 

incorporate?  And I'm really just looking -- 20 

and we just got there -- so I ask everyone to 21 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 
 

 29 

bear with us. 1 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Well, I 2 

think some of these things we talked about in 3 

the last meeting.  And I think the East Campus 4 

still will have further processing where we'll 5 

have discussions about some of those items.  I 6 

think. 7 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Yes. 8 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Not on the East 9 

Campus.  East Campus further processing -- 10 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes, 11 

you're right. 12 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  That's part of 13 

this. 14 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  You're 15 

right.  You're right.  The East Campus is part 16 

of this.  You're right. 17 

  But I thought we went over some of 18 

these. 19 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  We did.  We had 20 

a discussion of the student cap and -- at 21 
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least I expressed that I was okay with what 1 

has been proposed at this point. 2 

  We had talked extensively about 3 

traffic issues.  We talked about the 4 

possibility of a trip cap.  I'm not sure we 5 

totally resolved that one. 6 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Right. 7 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  We certainly 8 

discussed noise at great length and that's 9 

something that we need to address.  And the 10 

University is filing for it tonight when we 11 

get to that point. 12 

  Landscape buffers, especially with 13 

regard to the East Campus, I'm completely 14 

comfortable with what's been proposed on the 15 

East Campus.  Again, we discussed that.  I'm 16 

not sure that everybody has the same level of 17 

comfort that I do. 18 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Right. 19 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  And the last 20 

one is kind of so broad.  I mean, yes, of 21 
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course, architectural design that reflects the 1 

environmental context of the adjacent low 2 

density residential neighborhoods.  It can't 3 

imitate it.  You can't build a university with 4 

-- 5 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  It looks 6 

like townhouses. 7 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  -- like two-8 

story houses. 9 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Right. 10 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  But yes, I 11 

think that what they proposed is compatible, 12 

and I think that's what we will keep to in the 13 

future. 14 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Well, I 15 

think we even had revised architectural 16 

elevations that showed how they had changed to 17 

brick to at least try to reflect the more 18 

residential character back there. 19 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  That's right. 20 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes. 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  I got us 1 

off on ANC 3D's.  But let's go back to the 2 

Applicant's.  I'm not sure if we finished with 3 

the CLC -- at least some questions that I 4 

have. 5 

  I know that Commissioner May 6 

mentioned when I said about the ANC 3D.  Due 7 

to the opposite directions that everyone seems 8 

to be going -- at least what we heard -- I'm 9 

trying to just nail it down. 10 

  Ms. Nagelhout, in the order -- and 11 

I know you said whether we had one person or 12 

two persons -- but I guess what we don't need 13 

is for ten people from each organization to 14 

show up or 100 people.  Can we craft something 15 

that really gives the University and the 16 

community a way to figure out how they're 17 

going to work that out?  From what I see here, 18 

"in addition to the University's 19 

representative, the CLC will be composed of 20 

representatives from the following existing 21 
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community groups." 1 

  Do we feel like we need to -- I 2 

know Commissioner May doesn't -- but do we 3 

feel like we need to have something that says 4 

no more than? 5 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I wouldn't 6 

really object to that.  I just didn't think we 7 

needed to get into in that level of detail.  8 

But if you want to suggest that a minimum of 9 

one and no more than three, I wouldn't have 10 

any big problem with that. 11 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I actually think 12 

that we do.  I'm glad that Commissioner Smith 13 

is going to hear my comment. 14 

  But I actually think that we 15 

really do because from what I've heard in this 16 

testimony in this case that we need to get to 17 

that point.  And I don't necessarily want to 18 

put limits on there.  But I'm not really sure 19 

because I'm not sure. 20 

  Key representatives and 21 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 
 

 34 

leadership?  Or leadership? 1 

  Okay.  Yes -- 2 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I'm 3 

thinking of a word that we could use. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  We can put that in 5 

the order.  I like that. 6 

  Key representatives or leadership. 7 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes. 8 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  And those groups 9 

can make that decision. 10 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Right. 11 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Can we do 12 

that?  I like that.  Thank you, Mr. Turnbull. 13 

Keep helping me.  Thank you. 14 

  Okay.  Now let me ask this 15 

question which I think is important.  Once the 16 

order is approved and issued, how soon shall 17 

the CLC start working?  Three months?  The 18 

first month?  Or six months?  Or the first 19 

week?  I think the sooner the better -- once 20 

issued. 21 
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  I think other universities have 1 

done it.  I think once issued, I think that 2 

the birth of the CLC should get started -- the 3 

CLC.  Or is there a time frame that the 4 

University already recommended because I 5 

didn't see one? 6 

  The meetings are once a quarter.  7 

I realize that.  But I'm talking about this 8 

thing going into effect.  Maybe I'm missing 9 

the point. 10 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Maybe 11 

something that says within three months. 12 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Yes, the Applicant 13 

has indicated whatever the Commission wants. 14 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes. 15 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I want it the 16 

first day it comes out. 17 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  So it 18 

depends upon how much -- 19 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  List it here.  20 

What three months -- within three months? 21 
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  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I was 1 

going to say within three months.  If it's 2 

then that can happen sooner.  But it gives 3 

them time on either the Applicant or the 4 

organizations to figure out what they're going 5 

to do. 6 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Can we do 7 

it within three months? 8 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Certainly. 9 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay. 10 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I think it kind 11 

of has to be because if they're going to pace 12 

them out quarterly.  So, yes, certainly within 13 

three months.  That's reasonable to get a 14 

meeting together. 15 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Now I kind of like 16 

the new dispute resolution.  And I can't 17 

remember what ANC 3D said about that, or did 18 

they?  I'm just trying to remember if the ANC 19 

3D commented on that. 20 

  And this statement here, number 21 
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three, it says, "We believe the community will 1 

be better served if the Zoning Commission 2 

focused more attention on making AU 3 

accountable for mitigating objectionable 4 

impacts on the campus plan cited by ANC 3D and 5 

the neighbors." 6 

  Again, I direct the ANC 3D to look 7 

at what Howard University did. 8 

  Okay.  No, I can't direct them.  I 9 

would ask them to look at what Howard 10 

University did.  I can't direct them to do 11 

anything. 12 

  New dispute resolution, "In the 13 

event of a tractable dispute in which the 14 

majority of the community representatives and 15 

the University cannot reach agreement."  And I 16 

think my issue with that was what is the time 17 

frame. 18 

  I'm just trying to put some more 19 

definition here.  There needs to be a time 20 

frame here.  If you can't reach an agreement, 21 
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do we let it go for six months?  Let it go for 1 

a year?  No, that's a problem. 2 

  Once the complaint I believe is 3 

brought to the attention of the CLC, I believe 4 

that if the parties or the interested parties 5 

involved cannot reach resolution, then we go 6 

to the dispute resolution which is being 7 

proffered by the University.  But what is the 8 

time frame to put this in place? 9 

  I actually would say a month once 10 

we find out of an impasse.  And Ms. Nagelhout, 11 

you can help me.  Once we get to a month of an 12 

impasse and we have to go to the third party 13 

within the month of the impasse, then we need 14 

to move to this dispute resolution process.  15 

Can we do that? 16 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  I'm not really 17 

prepared to comment too much on this.  The 18 

University proposal is what it is, and 19 

separately there's a zoning enforcement 20 

mechanism in place that applies whenever 21 
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there's a zoning dispute.  And I'm not sure 1 

you can go beyond that.  I mean, you can make 2 

your expectations clear, but I'm not sure you 3 

can create time lines and mandates for 4 

behavior. 5 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Chairman Hood, if I 6 

may, the Applicant has said one month.  7 

They'll agree to one month. 8 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  I can go 9 

with that.  So one month. 10 

  Okay.  Anything else on CLC? 11 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I think as 12 

we said earlier, I think the University should 13 

be complemented on this.  I think that its CLC 14 

community members will be involved in the 15 

selection process.  So it's not just the 16 

University's mediator.  It is going to be an 17 

agreed upon mediator that will look at this.  18 

And the University is going to foot the bill 19 

for this.  I don't know what more we could ask 20 

for.  Now what the community ask for that they 21 
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are willing to do whatever it takes to resolve 1 

issues.  I think this is a very positive step 2 

in trying to work with the community and solve 3 

the issues that exist at the community level. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  And so I'd 5 

like to say again my dissatisfaction to what 6 

ANC 3D presented tonight which I got at 4:30. 7 

   I see Commissioner Smith, and I 8 

don't want him to think that we said stuff 9 

when he wasn't here.  So I'm going to say it 10 

again.  This letter here about not even trying 11 

to give it an attempt, I had a problem with 12 

it.  And I don't want to say it behind your 13 

back while you weren't here.  I want to say it 14 

while you're here.  I had a problem with it.  15 

We didn't even make an attempt.  We didn't 16 

even try. 17 

  And it's been proven.  It's been 18 

proven.  I know the issues are not necessarily 19 

the same.  And I keep talking about Howard.  I 20 

know people are probably tired of hearing me 21 
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talk about it.  No, I didn't go to Howard 1 

University.  But it worked over there.  It 2 

worked.  This Commission heard that case.  We 3 

watched how the six groups who had problems 4 

with Howard -- some of the same issues with 5 

students and everything else -- we watched how 6 

they formulated and their liaison committee 7 

kind of pushed it there too.  How that came 8 

down unified and how those issues came down 9 

all saying the exact same thing. 10 

  So here, at least we can make an 11 

attempt to try it.  I think if you've heard 12 

the discussion, we're trying to make it so 13 

something will work.  I think that people 14 

talking together is key.  Not just talking -- 15 

and I understand what ANC 3D means about 16 

having meetings.  Nobody wants to meet to 17 

meet.  But you've got to have some resolutions 18 

-- some defined resolutions in time.  And I 19 

agree with that.  So that's what we're trying 20 

to do -- at least if I'm able -- put some time 21 
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limits.  And I think the Applicant will agree 1 

to that one month. 2 

  So enough said on that.  I'm sure 3 

people will fill you in on what we said prior 4 

to your arrival. 5 

  Okay.  Let's move right along.  6 

Anything else on the CLC?  Do you think we've 7 

covered everything? 8 

  (No audible response.) 9 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  To me, I can move 10 

forward now because the CLC I think is very 11 

important. 12 

  Okay.  Let's moved to revised 13 

conditions related to the use of Jacobs Field. 14 

Would somebody else like to start us off on 15 

Jacobs Field? 16 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Mr. Chairman? 17 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Yes. 18 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I think that 19 

the University again is revised the conditions 20 

in a way that I think addresses the majority 21 
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of the concerns that I had.  Having some 1 

certainty about getting the new sound system 2 

installed, banning amplified sound until a new 3 

sound system is installed, dealing with issues 4 

like air horn and use of bull horns and 5 

cowbells by spectators, the possibility of a 6 

sound barrier or sound curtain if the above 7 

measures don't address the problem.  I think 8 

this is again a very positive step and 9 

addresses the concerns that I had. 10 

  Anyway, I think what the 11 

University submitted addresses the concerns 12 

that I had. 13 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Mr. 14 

Turnbull? 15 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I would 16 

agree with Commissioner May.  I think that the 17 

University has basically stopped all amplified 18 

sound right now.  I mean, they're basically 19 

saying that we're not going forward, we're not 20 

allowing a lot of the sound -- the issues -- 21 
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that are there to happen.  And as we go 1 

forward and create a new sound system that 2 

they're going to say that Mr. Herstein is 3 

going to be totally involved, and they've gone 4 

-- I think -- that extra step in trying to 5 

solve this longstanding issue. 6 

  And I think the bullet points that 7 

are here about "the scoreboard air horn will 8 

not be used until a satisfactory method for 9 

using it is devised," -- I mean, what they're 10 

basically saying is we're stopping.  It's not 11 

business as usually.  We're going to stop.  12 

We're going to take a good look at this.  13 

We're going to come up, we're going to 14 

mitigate any future impacts.  But nothing is 15 

going to happen until we've reached a point 16 

that we feel that we have solved the problems 17 

with the sound on that field. 18 

  So I would agree with Commissioner 19 

May.  I think the University has put some -- 20 

and it has a plan to forward and try to 21 
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resolve this. 1 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I would also 2 

agree.  My only concern is if you look at page 3 

five of Mr. Herstein's -- and I just want to 4 

know -- we said we're going to involve Mr. 5 

Herstein.  And I forgot how they had it 6 

worded.  Let me see how they had it worded. 7 

  It says, "In the event of an 8 

intractable dispute between Mr. Herstein and 9 

the" -- I'm sorry -- "intraceable dispute 10 

between" -- intractable -- well, I can have my 11 

glasses in two weeks -- "dispute between Mr. 12 

Herstein and the University regarding the new 13 

sound system which renders the parties unable 14 

to reach agreement.  The University will 15 

commit to alternative dispute resolution and 16 

engage at the University's expense a third-17 

party mediator.  Mr. Herstein will be able to 18 

participate in the selection process of the 19 

mediator or mediation services to be 20 

provided." 21 
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  But then if you look at what Mr. 1 

Herstein provided to us -- I believe this came 2 

in this evening; I don't know when it came in. 3 

 But anyway, it says -- he's responding -- it 4 

says, "but it leaves the University itself as 5 

a judge of whether it has adequately reduced 6 

the noise intruding on his neighbors.  It 7 

leaves itself to free to greatly increase the 8 

number of events on the field in which 9 

amplified sound is used.  And it leaves itself 10 

free to broadcast amplified music which is 11 

unnecessary for its games." 12 

  I'm just trying to figure out how 13 

can we make it a little more stringent or 14 

tighten that up a little bit so ten years from 15 

now whoever's sitting here won't hear the same 16 

thing that I heard ten years ago. 17 

  And we don't normally put a 18 

person's name in a condition, do we, Ms. 19 

Nagelhout? 20 

  Okay.  It was just brought to my 21 
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attention that Mr. Herstein had a condition.  1 

Ms. Schellin, could you find out from Mr. 2 

Tummonds if he saw that condition on page 3 

eight of Exhibit 611 on the back of the page 4 

and would the University be willing to make 5 

that a condition in what they have -- some 6 

kind of way?  I don't know how it should, but 7 

kind of involve some of that language from Mr. 8 

Herstein in that condition.  And do my 9 

colleagues agree with that? 10 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  No.  I would 11 

agree to it.  I mean, basically it's saying 12 

that Mr. Herstein can stop the music any time 13 

he wants.  And I don't think that's 14 

reasonable. 15 

  I think what the University has 16 

proposed is reasonable.  What he saying is 17 

that anytime there's a complaint and he thinks 18 

it's creating an objectionable condition in 19 

his opinion or in the opinion of any neighbor 20 

that the University has to stop the use of 21 
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amplified sound. 1 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  That's not the way 2 

I'm reading that, Commissioner May. 3 

  "In the event of unresolved 4 

complaints from the neighbors" -- 5 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Right. 6 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  -- "the noise from 7 

the playing field violates the D.C. noise 8 

ordinance or creates an objectionable 9 

condition, use of amplified sound will be 10 

suspended until the issue is resolved to the 11 

satisfaction" -- I don't necessarily think the 12 

satisfaction -- "the satisfaction of the 13 

adjacent neighbors and the University." 14 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Well, that's 15 

not what it says. 16 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  But I'm trying to 17 

put that piece in with what the University has 18 

because what University basically has is they 19 

call the shots.  So I'm trying to balance out 20 

both of these. 21 
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  COMMISSIONER MAY:  No.  I mean, 1 

yes and no.  If there's still an objectionable 2 

condition, then they're going to go to the 3 

screening -- the sound screen or whatever that 4 

is. 5 

  This basically says that Mr. 6 

Herstein or any neighbor can stop amplified 7 

music if they feel that it creates an 8 

objectionable condition.  They can say it's an 9 

objectionable condition and then the 10 

University can turn it down a little bit.  And 11 

if it's still an objectionable condition, then 12 

they have to suspend it. 13 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I think that the 14 

University and Mr. Herstein, in this case, 15 

share adjacent -- he's right adjacent to that 16 

field.  Maybe I missed it.  Are there any 17 

other properties that are adjacent -- that are 18 

right there on the same parcel of land? 19 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I don't know 20 

what's immediately there.  But regardless -- 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I'm singling out 1 

whoever and Mr. Herstein is the owner of that 2 

home now. 3 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  It doesn't 4 

matter whether it's Mr. Herstein or another 5 

neighbor.  I don't think that it's reasonable 6 

to say that anyone can simply stop the use of 7 

amplified music if they believe that it 8 

creates an objectionable condition. 9 

  I believe that if it is an issue 10 

where the University is violating the noise 11 

ordinance, then that might be different.  But 12 

I would think that if they violate the noise 13 

ordinance, they have to correct the condition 14 

and comply.  That's not a zoning enforcement 15 

issue.  That's a police matter, I think. 16 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I don't know.  I 17 

disagree with that. 18 

  What I'm trying to achieve here, 19 

Commissioners, is I'm trying to take a portion 20 

of what Mr. Herstein has asked us to implement 21 
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into a condition along with what the 1 

University already has.  Because if you look 2 

at what the University has here, they're 3 

basically saying "in the event of an 4 

intractable dispute between Mr. Herstein and 5 

the University regarding the new sound system 6 

which renders the parties unable to reach 7 

agreement, the University will permit" -- and 8 

I appreciate this part; it does not get lost 9 

on me -- "the University will commit to 10 

alternative dispute resolution and engage at 11 

the University's expense a third-party 12 

mediator.  Mr. Herstein will be able to 13 

participate in the selection process of the 14 

mediator or mediation services to be 15 

provided." 16 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Well, Mr. 17 

Chair, the bottom line is that Mr. Herstein 18 

would like us to prohibit the University from 19 

having amplified sound on the field. 20 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  No, I think 21 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 
 

 52 

they've already agreed to cut that back until 1 

the new sound system and everything.  I'm not 2 

necessarily prohibiting it.  And I'm just 3 

trying not to hear it ten years from now. 4 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Thanks. 5 

  I think what the University is 6 

proposing both in their description of the new 7 

sound system and how they would resolve any 8 

issues with Mr. Herstein there, and then also 9 

their paragraph about the sound barrier or 10 

sound curtain, "if the above measures do not 11 

reduce the sound from Jacobs Field to a level 12 

satisfactory to the adjacent neighbor, the 13 

University shall take such other remedial 14 

measures along the western boundary of the 15 

Jacobs Field including sound curtains or other 16 

devices as suggested by the Office of Planning 17 

as are effective in reducing the sound from 18 

the field to a non-objectionable level and are 19 

agreeable to the adjacent neighbor." 20 

  So it already says that if there's 21 
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a problem, they're going to do more.  And it 1 

doesn't say how far they're going to go to do 2 

more.  But I think that if they came back here 3 

in ten years and we have complaints from Mr. 4 

Herstein or any other neighbor and there's not 5 

a sound curtain up there, then they have not 6 

lived up to their part of the bargain. 7 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  I think 8 

though, reading this last line -- I've read 9 

the same line three or four times -- "Mr. 10 

Herstein will be able to participate in the 11 

selection process of a mediator or mediation 12 

services to be provided." 13 

  I think with what I've heard, I 14 

could probably give a little bit on this.  But 15 

my only issue is I would like to see the 16 

adjacent neighbor, which right now is Mr. 17 

Herstein and I know we don't get into names in 18 

the order, but I'd like to see the adjacent 19 

neighbor be a major part.  And again, if the 20 

University would agree -- and it may be in 21 
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here -- if there's a problem on Jacobs Field 1 

with noise, how soon would it be before we go 2 

to this mediator to get it resolved?  I guess 3 

that's what -- I'm looking at you, Ms. 4 

Schellin.  I don't look in the audience much. 5 

 I never do. 6 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  One month. 7 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  I can go 8 

with that. 9 

  Mr. Mayor, if that's not resolved 10 

ten years from now, I'm going to come down 11 

here with them and testify. 12 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I look forward 13 

to a very peaceful hearing -- and maybe only 14 

one -- in ten years, just like Howard 15 

University. 16 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  All right. 17 

 Is there anything else we need to cover on 18 

Jacobs Field?  Anything else in Mr. Herstein's 19 

submissions that draws anyone's attention? 20 

  (No audible response.) 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  I'm hoping 1 

-- and again, that's part of that CLC -- I'm 2 

hoping that Mr. Herstein is not back down here 3 

in front of the Zoning Commission talking for 4 

20 years having the same problem. 5 

  Okay.  Student enrollment, who'd 6 

like to start us off on student enrollment? 7 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Well, Mr. 8 

Chair, I thought we went through this at the 9 

last part of the meeting also, or did we not 10 

finish it? 11 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I don't think we 12 

finished it.  I think -- 13 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  We certainly 14 

discussed it. 15 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Did we discuss it? 16 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Yes, yes. 17 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  It was one of those 18 

that you were going to come back to.  There 19 

was a discussion.  But you said we'll come 20 

back to that at the end after we go through 21 
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other stuff. 1 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I missed 2 

something. 3 

  But anyway, let's stay with the 4 

student enrollment. 5 

  As you know, we have a proposal 6 

about the number of students that was proposed 7 

by the Office of Planning as well as the cap 8 

and everything.  The Office of Planning and 9 

the University agree.  I think all the parties 10 

 disagreed.  I think there was still some 11 

disagreement there from at least the parties 12 

about the enrollment caps. 13 

  But the Office of Planning and the 14 

University both agreed to accept the overall 15 

total student caps and clarify that it include 16 

all undergraduates, graduates and law students 17 

and any student taking at least one class or 18 

course of the campuses covered by the Campus 19 

Plan. 20 

  Now one of the things that I had 21 
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mentioned at the hearing was to include any 1 

student.  But I think that would go lost 2 

because I know we have a number of high 3 

schools in the District of Columbia, I 4 

believe, that take classes.  I think now.  But 5 

there used to be.  I know they do at GW -- 6 

they take classes over at American University, 7 

I think.  And we don't want to definitely not 8 

stop that. 9 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Mr. Tummonds is 10 

indicating maybe high school, or they would 11 

not be included.  Nothing on the record about 12 

that issue -- high school students. 13 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  It isn't, but I 14 

think there was testimony, wasn't there? 15 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I don't recall 16 

any. 17 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay. 18 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  And I don't 19 

think that's the key issue anyway.  I think 20 

the key issue is whether there might be 21 
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students at commercial buildings that are not 1 

included in the plan that would not be 2 

included in the enrollment cap.  And I don't 3 

know how they organize the University and 4 

whether there's likely to be large numbers of 5 

students taking classes only at other 6 

buildings that happen to be in commercial 7 

areas. 8 

  But the basic fact is that 9 

University use in a commercial area is a 10 

matter of right.  And what we are concerned 11 

about is the numbers of students that are 12 

going to be at these campuses. 13 

  And I think that we've seen enough 14 

on this.  I'm comfortable with what the 15 

University has submitted -- everything that's 16 

in the record up to and including tonight's 17 

submission.  So I am comfortable with that.   18 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I actually am too. 19 

 My point was just that I did not want to 20 

preclude high school students if they were to 21 
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be allowed to come on University -- not 1 

whether it's a major point or not.  I just was 2 

making an observation of what I know that 3 

happened.  And I don't want to alienate or try 4 

to put something in place to interfere with 5 

that learning process. 6 

  Okay.  So we will accept I guess 7 

what the Office of Planning and the University 8 

have agreed to. 9 

  And what about the law students?  10 

Law students are included? 11 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Included in the 12 

13,600.  And then there's a separate 2,000-13 

student count on law students. 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  So what is the 15 

total including the law students?  I had it 16 

here somewhere.  Is it 13,600? 17 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  They're included in 18 

that. 19 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  They're in the 20 

13,600? 21 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 
 

 60 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  They're in the 1 

13,600. 2 

  And just to make it a little bit 3 

clearer, on the other ones, they weren't 4 

saying you could only have X number of 5 

undergrads, X number of grads and X number of 6 

one coursers.  It's the total of 11,000 and 7 

some plus a 2,000 cap on the law school.  It 8 

comes up to that 13,000 number. 9 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay. 10 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  So the only one 11 

that has a cap on it as far as breaking it 12 

down would be the law school. 13 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes, 14 

13,600 represents any student who even takes 15 

one course.  They're in that 13,600. 16 

  And there's a separate count of 17 

2,000 included within that 13,600 for just the 18 

Tenley Campus -- the law school.  That's my 19 

understanding. 20 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I'm just reviewing 21 
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what some of the ANCs -- do we know what the 1 

cap is?  Do we know what it is right now -- 2 

the operating under the old cap? 3 

  Is it 10,600 which we're being 4 

asked by ANC 3D to continue? 5 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  I think there's a 6 

couple different numbers listed because one of 7 

the parties in opposition had 11,233 as the 8 

existing.  3D had 10,600. 9 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  That would not 10 

include the law students. 11 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Right.  It doesn't 12 

include the law students. 13 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  The 11,233 did not 14 

include the law students? 15 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Right. 16 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  The 10,600 did not 17 

include -- 18 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  The 10,600 did 19 

not. 20 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Either of those 21 
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numbers. 1 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  So I would 2 

agree with what I heard about the cap and the 3 

agreement with the University and the Office 4 

of Planning -- the 13,600 and the 2,000 -- 5 

well, 13,600, which includes the 2,000 6 

students in the law school. 7 

  Any disagreement on that? 8 

  (No audible response.) 9 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Did we 10 

finish student housing? 11 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I believe so. 12 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  We all agreed to 13 

the what -- the 67 percent? 14 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Yes.  The 15 

University made some further revisions that we 16 

reviewed at the last meeting with regard to 17 

the student housing numbers and how they would 18 

achieve -- 19 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I think we 20 

agreed 67 percent on campus. 21 
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  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Yes. 1 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  With no limitation 2 

on using the Berkshire. 3 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Right. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Do we have 5 

anything else? 6 

  Did we discuss the student conduct 7 

code off-campus incidents?  And I know there 8 

was something proposed which is 11-07, Exhibit 9 

388. 10 

  "Generally, the University will 11 

take disciplinary actions for on-campus 12 

infractions of the code.  However, the 13 

University may take disciplinary action" -- 14 

did we discuss this?  "May," I have a problem. 15 

 "May take disciplinary actions for off-campus 16 

infractions of the code when a student's 17 

behavior threatens or endangers the safety and 18 

well-being of the campus community.  When a 19 

student is the subject of a violation of 20 

local, state and federal law or when in the 21 
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judgment of University officials a student's 1 

alleged misconduct has a negative effect on 2 

the University pursuant of its mission or on 3 

the well-being of the greater community." 4 

  And this was what went on in 2009 5 

and 2010.  "Generally, the University will 6 

take disciplinary action for on-campus 7 

infractions of the code.  However, the 8 

University may take disciplinary actions for 9 

off-campus infractions of the code when a 10 

student's behavior threatens and endangers" -- 11 

"the University may take actions against a 12 

student who is the subject of a violation of a 13 

local, state and federal law." 14 

  Does anybody have any issues with 15 

that? 16 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  No.  I think we 17 

discussed this fairly thoroughly before, and I 18 

was comfortable with what the University was 19 

proposing with regard to off-campus student -- 20 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  That one was 21 
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checked off.  So Mr. May is right. 1 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Does 2 

anybody remember -- because I don't -- does 3 

anybody remember if we said it was okay as is? 4 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  You're in agreement 5 

with the Applicant's proposal.  They added 6 

some things -- more than what they had now. 7 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I'll tell you 8 

this.  And I'm surprised.  I may have missed 9 

this.  But the way -- and I know people are 10 

tired of hearing about Howard University.  The 11 

way they handle their off-student campus is 12 

what I would have liked or would like to see. 13 

 And I think we would like to see American 14 

University at least attempt to frame how they 15 

deal with students off campus.  And I think 16 

that the testimony came from the off-student 17 

person that they couldn't control certain 18 

things off-campus.  But then I think we also 19 

asked was it an inventory of students -- not 20 

the homeless -- but the students who live off 21 
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campus within the area.  I think that can be 1 

achieved because I can tell you, if you look 2 

at Howard's model, it's been done.  And that 3 

needs to be done. 4 

  And there were certain 5 

infractions.  There was something for the 6 

first one, the second one, and I think the 7 

third one was either you were suspended or you 8 

were thrown out of the school. 9 

  I just think that we need to 10 

really look at that model.  I don't know if 11 

it's too late.  Well, it's not too late.  But 12 

I really think we need to go back and look at 13 

that model.  But I think this was discussed 14 

previously. 15 

  I don't know if my colleagues 16 

concur with my comments. 17 

  (No audible response.) 18 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I guess not.  I 19 

don't hear anything. 20 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I guess I'm not 21 
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sure.  I agree with what the University is 1 

proposing.  And if you're asking for them to 2 

be more aggressive than they have proposed, I 3 

mean, I certainly wouldn't object to that.  4 

But I'm not feeling at this moment that the 5 

University absolutely has to do more in that 6 

regard than they have already proposed. 7 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I would disagree. 8 

 I think they have to do a little more.  I 9 

think they should do a little more.  I think 10 

they need to do what Howard is doing or 11 

something like that. 12 

  They key is for me, I don't want 13 

the community or the University to go with 14 

these issues -- to prolong and let them fester 15 

up and ten years from now, we heard the 16 

community say don't approve the plan.  It 17 

didn't work.  I'm trying for this not to be a 18 

failure.  That's why I'm trying to put dates 19 

and everything else on this -- stuff to make 20 

this thing work. 21 
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  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I think we 1 

agree with that sentiment completely. 2 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I'm sure we all 3 

agree. 4 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Yes. 5 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  But I just don't 6 

want to sit here and just say okay to the 7 

University, and then it doesn't get done.  8 

Because I can tell you, if I'm sitting at home 9 

ten years from now watching the news and this 10 

stuff ain't getting done, I'm going to be a 11 

failure.  And I don't like to be a failure. 12 

  Okay.  Ms. Schellin, were you 13 

going to tell me something? 14 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Yes, I am. 15 

  Mr. Tummonds approached and said 16 

that what you were reading from was what had 17 

proposed in 2010 or were doing in 2010.  And 18 

they have proposed to do even more than that. 19 

 So what you're reading from is what was, not 20 

what is to be. 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Could you ask Mr. 1 

Tummonds if they looked at the Howard 2 

University model? 3 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Did you?  Yes. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  And is that what 5 

they're going to do? 6 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  It's more. 7 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Will I be able to 8 

see it before we vote on it? 9 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  No, not if you vote 10 

tonight. 11 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Will I be able to 12 

see if before we vote on it? 13 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  It's in the record. 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  On here?  Okay.  15 

Could somebody -- 16 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Point it out, 17 

please. 18 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  -- point it out?  19 

And if we can find that. 20 

  Okay.  Anything else, 21 
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Commissioners? 1 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Mr. Chairman, 2 

the other thing that there was some discussion 3 

of and I don't know was completely resolved 4 

was this notion of a trip cap to deal with 5 

traffic. 6 

  And at the last meeting I had said 7 

that I wasn't quite ready to go all the way to 8 

a trip cap.  And my view on that hasn't 9 

changed.  There may be a trip cap coming in 10 

the future.  That may be the way that we deal 11 

with all campus plans or similar projects.  12 

But I don't believe that it's called for in 13 

this circumstance. 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Mr. Turnbull, did 15 

you want to comment on the trip cap? 16 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I think a 17 

trip cap is an option in the future that could 18 

be something that might be a mitigation 19 

measure or something that as a tracking 20 

measure that DDOT or we might want to -- and I 21 
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don't know how you put this in the language.  1 

But it is an option in the future. 2 

  And I would agree with 3 

Commissioner May.  I don't think we need to 4 

initiate that right now unless something 5 

happens that the traffic is so outrageous that 6 

we think we need to do this.  But I don't know 7 

how you put that in the order. 8 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Well, the only 9 

way would be if we were to have some sort of 10 

interim hearing.  And I think that's a 11 

complicated process. 12 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes. 13 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  A trip cap 14 

could be a means of addressing a problem if it 15 

develops through the CLC.  I mean, it could be 16 

a possible solution to a problem if it becomes 17 

a very difficult problem to solve.  The 18 

University could still do that voluntarily as 19 

a result of discussions within the context of 20 

a CLC. 21 
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  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  But that 1 

would be an optional -- 2 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Well, I don't 3 

think it's in the University's best interests 4 

to come here in ten years with everyone 5 

demanding that they must have a trip cap in 6 

order to get the traffic issues under control. 7 

 There was testimony that their traffic counts 8 

or the number of trips were actually on a 9 

downward trend and they wanted to continue 10 

that.  And hopefully that will continue to 11 

happen.  And so trip caps won't be necessary. 12 

  But if there is a growth in the 13 

number of vehicle trips and it's contributes 14 

significantly to congestion in the area, the 15 

University at the very least might want to do 16 

the monitoring to prove whether or not the 17 

University is the cause of the problem. 18 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Is that 19 

something we would put in our order? 20 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  That they'll 21 
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monitor?  I think -- 1 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  We do have 2 

monitoring. 3 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  -- we have 4 

monitoring of some sort in the order already. 5 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Right. 6 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I think though for 7 

me, I think to air on the side of caution that 8 

again, this is why I think the CLC does work. 9 

 I think that we need to put a condition that 10 

if again we come to an impasse and then this 11 

way you don't have to wait for ten years to 12 

come back in front of the Commission.  If you 13 

come to an impasse, then both parties will -- 14 

well, the CLC will again work together, even 15 

if the third party comes in and maybe a sooner 16 

date than the end of this campus plan that 17 

that party then decides at that point whether 18 

or not they institute a trip cap as opposed to 19 

just leaving it for ten years for us to then 20 

compose it.  By that time, there's nine years 21 
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worth of damage from that not happening. 1 

  So I guess what I'm doing, I'm 2 

trying to put stuff in place so stuff won't 3 

have to be ten years.  There's some measures 4 

there that that CLC group can work on instead 5 

of coming in front of this Commission. 6 

  Is that amenable or acceptable to 7 

my colleagues? 8 

  First of all, can I do it, Ms. 9 

Nagelhout?  Can we do it?  Can we do that? 10 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  Well, I think the 11 

way you've discussed that the CLC framework is 12 

in place and if they have a fight about trip 13 

caps, that's something that would go through 14 

the usual process. 15 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  So that's already 16 

covered?  And we did say if they come to an 17 

impasse, that happens within the triggers then 18 

within one month.  Okay.  Okay.  So that's 19 

already in place. 20 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Within the 21 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 
 

 75 

order, there certainly can be a recounting of 1 

this discussion that we would expect the 2 

University to look at all available means to 3 

address traffic issues if they develop in the 4 

course of the plan, right? 5 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Yes, I agree. 6 

  Okay.  Is there anything else? 7 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  The other thing 8 

in the parking lot was the term.  Did we 9 

already discuss -- 10 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Parking lot? 11 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  No, the term of 12 

the whole -- 13 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Oh, we put it in 14 

the parking lot. 15 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Put it in the 16 

parking lot.  I have a list of things that 17 

were in the parking lot.  I only have three 18 

things on the list.  We covered two out of 19 

three.  The term was the last one -- whether 20 

this is a full ten-year plan or five-year plan 21 
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or 15-year plan. 1 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  I'm not 2 

going to start off.  I'm going to listen to my 3 

colleagues. 4 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Well, it's 5 

not a 15 year because they only asked for ten. 6 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Well, I don't 7 

know.  I mean, 15, I might well be retired.  8 

You never know. 9 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I think 10 

one of the concerns was whether or not we 11 

wanted to have a shorter term to look at the 12 

impact of certain issues such as traffic and 13 

the impact of students and how well that whole 14 

process was going -- does the new "CLC." 15 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Well, I'm 16 

inclined to stick with the ten years.  But in 17 

effect we wind up with status hearings any 18 

time there's a further processing, right? 19 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  That's 20 

true. 21 
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  COMMISSIONER MAY:  So I think I'm 1 

inclined to stick with that.  I feel confident 2 

enough after we've been through all these 3 

issues and the University has made the changes 4 

that they've made that I'm comfortable that we 5 

will be able to discuss the issues and help 6 

the University correct its course if in fact 7 

there are issues that are problematic for the 8 

neighbors. 9 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Well, we talk 10 

about Howard.  Howard asked for ten and they 11 

got 15 from us.  And again, that liaison group 12 

had a lot to do with them asking for ten and 13 

we gave them 15. 14 

  For me, if there's any status-- if 15 

I had to have another hearing before my 16 

appointment is up, I would like to have a 17 

hearing on CLC.  And my appointment is up in 18 

two years. 19 

  Because again, that's one way to 20 

monitor.  Now it doesn't have to be two years 21 
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as already stated during the further 1 

processing.  One of the questions that I want 2 

to know -- what I would not like to hear had 3 

happened is that the CLC was dysfunctional, it 4 

didn't work, nobody showed up at the meetings. 5 

 We've heard all that.  And it was not Howard. 6 

 Let me just say that. 7 

  So for me, I guess one of the 8 

first questions -- because I do plan to be 9 

around for some of the further processes -- 10 

that I'm going to ask about is the CLC.  And I 11 

think you're right, Commissioner May.  That's 12 

one of the questions at least that I can deal 13 

with at that time. 14 

  Now back to the term, I'm going to 15 

tell you right now, I am not in favor of a 16 

ten-year term.  I am not.  So I don't know 17 

whether we do -- 18 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  What are you in 19 

favor of? 20 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I was kind of 21 
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waiting to see what you guys would -- did you 1 

say what -- 2 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I'm in favor of 3 

ten years. 4 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I think I 5 

would be in favor of ten also, primarily 6 

because of the fact that the University has -- 7 

I mean, looking at how they're going to plan 8 

this and trying to implement the issues for 9 

the campus and trying to make it go forward, I 10 

think they're going to need a commitment of a 11 

ten-year term. 12 

  I think five years might not be 13 

from a fiscal planning standing long enough.  14 

I mean, we make fiscal five-year plans based 15 

upon operational issues for projects and that. 16 

 But that's a planning standpoint.  For just 17 

projects, I think, a longer outlay -- most 18 

people are doing ten- or 20-year plans.  And I 19 

think that makes sense. 20 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay. 21 
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  But let me ask this.  Ms. 1 

Nagelhout, I know in some cases -- some campus 2 

plans -- if we don't hear cases if the 3 

University or whatever university it is is 4 

over the cap or something.  I forgot exactly 5 

what the language is.  If the CLC is not 6 

functioning, can we make that a requirement to 7 

hear the further processing? 8 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  A lot of campus 9 

plans have included a condition that requires 10 

the University to show compliance with all the 11 

conditions of the campus plan in order to 12 

proceed with further processing.  So I think 13 

you might want to include something like that. 14 

  They have to report on certain 15 

things -- report on their compliance and 16 

demonstrate compliance before moving forward. 17 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Can we put 18 

the CLC or was it already in there? 19 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  I think that would 20 

be a condition.  There's going to be some 21 
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condition of approval relating to the CLC, and 1 

that would be one of the things they have to 2 

demonstrate compliance with. 3 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay. 4 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  But it's the 5 

establishment and sort of the operation of the 6 

CLC.  It's not really necessarily a measure of 7 

their effectiveness.  And I'm not sure that we 8 

really can measure their effectiveness in a 9 

further processing hearing.  They can come and 10 

they can tell us that they met X number of 11 

times and they discussed this many issues and 12 

they had this many special meetings and so on. 13 

 All those would be good to hear.  But that 14 

won't necessarily prove that it's working 15 

well, even if they have -- 16 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Well, it'll give 17 

us a status.  It'll be more than just lip 18 

service.  It'll give us a status that there's 19 

something working with the CLC.  And in one 20 

month, we came to an impasse.  We went to the 21 
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mediator.  This is what the mediator decided. 1 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Yes.  That's 2 

fine. 3 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I'll give us 4 

something as opposed to just talking about it 5 

having four meetings that you come up with 6 

absolutely nothing. 7 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Okay. 8 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  So that's kind of 9 

where I am.  And I want to make that something 10 

that we deal with on the front end of a 11 

further processing. 12 

  Now which further processing?  And 13 

I know they have another one coming up in a 14 

couple of weeks.  We won't be able to do it 15 

then.  But at some point in time, that will 16 

engage and that will kick in. 17 

  All right.  So do we have anything 18 

else? 19 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Did you want a 20 

response back on the issue -- I'm sorry, 21 
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Commissioner May, did you have something else? 1 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  No.  I was just 2 

going to ask if Chairman Hood is now 3 

comfortable with the ten-year term? 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Mr. Turnbull -- 5 

I'm comfortable with the ten-year term.  If 6 

this CLC doesn't work, it's going to be a 7 

failure for me. 8 

  I'm predicating a lot on the CLC 9 

because it's been proven, Commissioner.  It's 10 

been proven.  And that way, I think it's kind 11 

of leveling the playing field.  Because here's 12 

the thing.  I just believe that I don't want 13 

the community to go through -- we've heard the 14 

testimony.  They've endured it for ten years. 15 

 The University said they haven't endured it 16 

that much but we've been good neighbors.  But 17 

see, I've been in the community too.  I have 18 

some things in my community I'd like to see go 19 

away too. 20 

  But, at the end of the day, 21 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 

 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 
 

 84 

there's a legitimate business or a legitimate 1 

university.  So we have to work with them and 2 

try to figure out how we balance it.  And 3 

that's all this is about tonight. 4 

  Okay.  I can go with the ten year 5 

because I agree with you, Mr. Turnbull.  The 6 

University needs to be able to do their long 7 

forecasting. 8 

  But I'm also again -- that's why I 9 

wanted that CLC to be in there because I want 10 

to know okay, after a month, you all came to 11 

an impasse, what happened.  And for me, if the 12 

merits of that case -- that's a show stopper 13 

for me. 14 

  So you might want to do your 15 

further processing after 2014 and I'll be 16 

gone. 17 

  Okay.  So here we are. 18 

  Anything else? 19 

  I will go with the ten years. 20 

  Do we have anything else? 21 
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  COMMISSIONER MAY:  It covers 1 

everything on my list. 2 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Oh, the East 3 

Campus.  That's right.  It's under this. 4 

  Let me ask this -- and I hate to 5 

bring up all this stuff.  Let me just ask this 6 

as I was trying to review. 7 

  There was an issue about the 8 

buffers.  Did we come to some resolution about 9 

the buffers between -- the name of the 10 

neighborhood -- Westover?  Is it Westover? 11 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I thought 12 

we had agreed to that at the last meeting.  I 13 

thought we were good with all of the -- the 14 

University had submitted an improved 15 

landscaping plan, architectural drawings.  16 

There were several other drawings that they 17 

submitted regarding the East Campus. 18 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  So did we put a 19 

time limit of when the evergreens and the 20 

hardwoods along the border would start taking 21 
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effect once the order is issued? 1 

  If not, I -- 2 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I'm sorry.  I'm 3 

not sure what you asked. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  We talked about 5 

the buffer.  Did we put a time frame in there 6 

when the University would start creating that 7 

buffer with the trees or whatever the names of 8 

the trees or hardwoods? 9 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I would expect 10 

it all to be built out with the campus itself. 11 

 And they were planning on building the buffer 12 

buildings first, right -- the buildings that 13 

are along that side.  So I expect that the 14 

landscape buffer would be built with those 15 

first buildings. 16 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  But let me 17 

ask this.  Shouldn't we start the buffer with 18 

the trees and the -- 19 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  You don't want 20 

to have to start planting the trees until 21 
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you're done moving the earth for the 1 

buildings. 2 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Since you 3 

work for the Park Service, I may yield to you. 4 

 I may yield to that. 5 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I think 6 

basically at substantial completion of those 7 

buffer buildings.  And I think the landscaping 8 

will -- 9 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  It'll have to 10 

be planted before they can take occupancy of 11 

it, I would think. 12 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Right. 13 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  But it would be 14 

anyway.  I mean, that's the normal sequence of 15 

the work. 16 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes. 17 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  There was 18 

one other issue.  I think Westover also 19 

mentioned about -- and I think it was at the 20 

hearing -- they mentioned about the lighting. 21 
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 I don't know if we get into this, but could 1 

we ask a condition that the lights be turned 2 

out facing the Westover properties by 11:00 3 

o'clock?  Or do you think the buffer would 4 

satisfy that? 5 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I mean, I don't 6 

think they're really going to design it with 7 

lights facing directly into the Westover 8 

homes. 9 

  In order to meet their LEED 10 

requirements, they're going to have to design 11 

their lighting in such a way that there's not 12 

any significant bleed outside of their 13 

property.  And if they have that buffer space, 14 

there isn't any reason why there would be 15 

bleed.  I think the only reason there might be 16 

some light spill is if there's car headlights 17 

from people in the parking lot -- things like 18 

that.  But as I recall, there's going to be 19 

some elevation and certainly some plantings 20 

that would help mitigate that. 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  So let me ask 1 

this, Mr. Turnbull.  Will we be agreeable to 2 

put something that -- I think you used the 3 

word "bleed," -- no bleed over into the 4 

Westover homes in some kind of caption into 5 

the order? 6 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  I would remind you 7 

that the University is proposing to put 8 

sensors on the lights in the Administrative 9 

buildings.  They're like motion sensors.  So 10 

when the buildings aren't occupied, the lights 11 

will go off anyway. 12 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Are you talking 13 

about lights in the buildings? 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Talking about -- 15 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Okay.  About 16 

site lighting. 17 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Both actually.  18 

Any light, any bleed that's coming because I 19 

think you also will get some -- I'm not really 20 

sure.  That's why I was wondering when the 21 
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buffer or the trees were going to start. 1 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Right.  I was 2 

thinking more of site lighting when I was 3 

talking about what's going to bleed. 4 

  The lights are going to be 5 

automatic so they'll shut off when the rooms 6 

are not in use. 7 

  You asked whether we need to 8 

require that all the lights be out by 10:00 9 

o'clock in the building? 10 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Well, I'd say 11 

11:00 o'clock, not 10:00. 12 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Okay. 13 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  But as long as 14 

there's no bleed over to the Westover homes, 15 

then I don't have an issue with it.  I just 16 

want to make sure that in the design that that 17 

does not happen.  The lighting does not 18 

interfere with those homes. 19 

  And I don't know how we get there. 20 

 Can we make that a condition?  Or how does 21 
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that work? 1 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Well, 2 

maybe we can work with the Applicant on 3 

whatever language to say that the site 4 

lighting will be -- we'll put some kind of 5 

minimal language in there that will say that 6 

there will be no bleed over into the adjacent 7 

properties. 8 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Applicant has said 9 

yes. 10 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Good. 11 

  All right.  Anything else? 12 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Do you want the 13 

response now about the conduct?  Yes, Mr. 14 

Tummonds can pull out something for you. 15 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Oh, yes.  That's 16 

right.  Yes. 17 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  When Mr. Tummonds 18 

approached, there was a conversation with Ms. 19 

Nagelhout and Mr. Tummonds.  And Ms. Nagelhout 20 

indicated she's aware of these conditions that 21 
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they've agreed to.  They're in several 1 

different documents but we couldn't pull them 2 

all up. 3 

  But she's indicated that it will 4 

be spelled out in one place in the order and 5 

will cover all of those specifics of the 6 

tightening of the campus conduct. 7 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  There are 8 

penalties for re-occurring offenders. 9 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Yes.  Severe?  10 

Strict? 11 

  They don't want to say.  But there 12 

are penalties, yes. 13 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Yes.  Maybe we'll 14 

create a zoning jail and then we can deal with 15 

them. 16 

  Okay.  All right.  So with that, I 17 

will feel comfortable -- a ten-year term with 18 

everything we've discussed. 19 

  So do we have anything else?  20 

Don't we need to vote on this first, right? 21 
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  MS. SCHELLIN:  This case first and 1 

then we'll go to 11-07A, or you guys will go 2 

to 11-07A.  I'll just record it. 3 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Would 4 

somebody like to make a motion? 5 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Mr. Chair, 6 

I would make a motion that we approve Zoning 7 

Case 11-07, American University 2011 Campus 8 

Plan for ten years, and with all of the 9 

conditions and what we've talked about for the 10 

two nights of the meeting, and as for a 11 

second. 12 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Second. 13 

  MS. NAGELHOUT:  Can I clarify 14 

whether that includes the three simultaneous 15 

further processings -- the East Campus, the 16 

Mary Graydon Center and Nebraska Hall?  Are 17 

you incorporating those into your motion? 18 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes. 19 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  The 20 

development of East Campus, the addition to 21 
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Nebraska Hall and the addition to Mary Graydon 1 

Center, so all that's included in this motion? 2 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  And all 3 

seconded. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  It's all 5 

seconded. 6 

  Okay.  So it's been moved and 7 

properly seconded. 8 

  Any further discussion? 9 

  (No audible response.) 10 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Are you ready for 11 

the question? 12 

  All those in favor, aye? 13 

  (A CHORUS OF AYES.) 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Not hearing any 15 

opposition, Ms. Schellin, would you record the 16 

vote with the proxy? 17 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Yes, sir.  Staff 18 

would record the vote four to zero to one to 19 

approve final action of Zoning Commission Case 20 

No. 11-07, American University.  Commissioner 21 
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Turnbull moving; Commissioner May seconding; 1 

Commissioner Hood in support; Commissioner 2 

Schlater in support by absentee ballot; 3 

Commissioner Cohen not voting, having not 4 

participated. 5 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Give us 6 

about two minutes and we'll come right back 7 

for 11-07A. 8 

  (Whereupon, at 8:01 p.m., off the 9 

record until 8:05 p.m.) 10 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Let's move 11 

right into 11-07A, American University Further 12 

Processing Application for the North Hall. 13 

  Ms. Schellin, do we need anything 14 

preliminary? 15 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Just I think we got 16 

an additional filing or two on this case.  We 17 

got something from Exhibit 36, and then 18 

Exhibit 35. 19 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Okay, 20 

Exhibit 36 is from ANC 3D.  We received that, 21 
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I believe -- we got that this evening, right? 1 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  It did, Mr. Smith. 2 

 But it came in after they got their packages. 3 

 So you filed on time, correct. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  My only comment 5 

about when we received it is if we moved a 6 

little slow, it doesn't mean that we had at 7 

home and read it and we came here and was not 8 

prepared.  So just bear with us as we go 9 

through it.  That was my only comment about 10 

receiving it this evening. 11 

  Did you say 35, which I've lost? 12 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Yes, sir.  Do you 13 

need it?  It's the Applicant's filing. 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I have that 15 

somewhere.  Okay.  I'll find it. 16 

  Okay.  Who'd like to get us 17 

started?  Commissioners, this is North Hall. 18 

  ANC 3D, and I'm going to have to 19 

look through what they submitted or what we 20 

received tonight.  But my notes say in support 21 
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of the scaleback.  It said the scale is 1 

objectionable as proposed. 2 

  Ms. Schellin, did I give you back 3 

your Exhibit 35? 4 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Yes.  Do you need 5 

it back? 6 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  No, I have mine. 7 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  You found it?  8 

Okay. 9 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I just wanted to 10 

make sure I gave you yours back. 11 

  Let's take a moment, 12 

Commissioners, and look at Exhibit 36. 13 

  Okay, Commissioners, we have 14 

Exhibit No. 35 which is the further processing 15 

of the North Hall.  And the only thing I think 16 

we've received comments -- this is a joint 17 

letter -- a joint reply to the February 23, 18 

2012 filing by ANC 3D.  March 1, right.  19 

Exhibit 36. 20 

  Okay.  They point out that 21 
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Commissioner May at the February 16th meeting 1 

was disappointed about the stepback of the 2 

hall. 3 

  So ANC 3D is recommending -- "the 4 

party strongly recommended the Zoning 5 

Commission reject the further processing or 6 

base it on the building as designed does not 7 

comply with the Zoning regulations." 8 

  Okay.  ANC 3D, which we are 9 

required by law to give great weight, has 10 

mentioned in their letter, the comments of the 11 

filing reflect the formal positions taken at 12 

their meeting throughout the Campus Plan 13 

process at four public they had on the 25th, 14 

June 1st, October 5th and November 2nd where a 15 

quorum was present at all times, and public 16 

notice was provided.  "ANC 3D expects the 17 

great weight will be given to comments." 18 

  Okay.  Let's address a couple of 19 

the issues, or let's at least open it up for 20 

discussion. 21 
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  "ANC 3D and the parties strongly 1 

recommend the Zoning Commission reject the 2 

further processing on the basis of the 3 

building designed does not comply with the 4 

Zoning regulations." 5 

  And what it is, I think they're 6 

mentioning about the mass and the scale over 7 

the homes in Spring Valley -- the residents in 8 

Spring Valley. 9 

  Did we have a rendering showing 10 

how this project would look in conjunction 11 

with the homes?  I don't think we did, did we? 12 

 Or did we? 13 

  I'm sorry? 14 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  There was an ask 15 

for?  Is that -- 16 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  An ask for? 17 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Right.  In the 18 

submission, you have this.  So I think maybe 19 

that might have been in the prior filing or 20 

something.  Yes. 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Well, I have the 1 

folder.  I have the original folder here, and 2 

I don't see it. 3 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  It's in one of the 4 

prior folders.  You've got the last folder.  5 

That's No. 10.  And I think you have No. 10. 6 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Sorry.  What 7 

are you looking for, Mr. Chairman? 8 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  I think Mr. 9 

Turnbull has a copy. 10 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Oh, it's in there. 11 

 I have that too. 12 

  Okay.  I'm not see where the homes 13 

are.  I see the ones across Mass Avenue.  And 14 

if I remember correctly, I think that there 15 

was testimony that -- if I remember correctly, 16 

the trees will be buffering North Hall.  But I 17 

just don't see where it's towering over the 18 

homes.  Maybe I'm missing something.  Yes, I 19 

remember that now. 20 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Mr. Chairman, I 21 
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don't believe that anyone really thought that 1 

it was going to be towering over homes in the 2 

immediate vicinity.  I think the issue was 3 

that the mere fact of having a very large 4 

building like this on a hill was incongruous 5 

with the rest of the neighborhood, which once 6 

you get past the theological seminary becomes 7 

more residential in character and certainly on 8 

the other side of the Katzen Center property 9 

is more low-scale residential property. 10 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I misspoke.  11 

Actually, the letter that I want to correct 12 

says, "will have a towering impact along 13 

Massachusetts Avenue." 14 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Right. 15 

  I was very confused by the comment 16 

from ANC 3D, and I had to look back and forth 17 

between the comment and what was submitted by 18 

the Applicant today, or rather what we 19 

received in our package last week. 20 

  Because there's a rendered view 21 
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from Massachusetts Avenue that if you look at 1 

it and imagine that you are to the west of the 2 

building, it looks like the building really is 3 

very close and towering over and has a glass-4 

encased stairwell.  But I think that's 5 

actually not the facade that is closest to 6 

Massachusetts Avenue.  The facade closest to 7 

Massachusetts Avenue is toward the right in 8 

that rendering.  And the stairway's been 9 

covered with precast or something like that.  10 

It's a completely different finish. 11 

  So I don't see this looking like a 12 

glassy office building.  It's unfortunate that 13 

that wasn't clear.  There isn't sort of a 14 

directional finder for that particular 15 

perspective view because it is rather 16 

confusing.  Because as I said, it took me 17 

several times to figure out what was going on. 18 

  In terms of how the facade is 19 

rendered, I think the clearest thing to look 20 

at is the straight-on elevation view that was 21 
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provided last week.  But it shows the north 1 

facade of the building.  And on the north 2 

facade of the building, there is no glass-3 

enclosed stairwell. 4 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Commissioners, I 5 

think one of the architects asked for a 6 

balloon picture or a balloon test or 7 

something.  I forget -- 8 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Yes. 9 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Was that you? 10 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  What? 11 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I'm not sure -- 12 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  That was done. 13 

 We had that -- 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I'm looking at it 15 

and I'm just trying to figure out what were we 16 

trying to achieve here. 17 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Well, we we're 18 

trying to understand exactly -- because there 19 

were concerns about how realistic the 20 

perspective views were done and the photo 21 
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montages.  And I mean, the clearest way to 1 

understand how tall a building is within the 2 

context is to do a balloon test that shows you 3 

exactly how tall the building is going to be 4 

and where it is in relation to the trees and 5 

so on.  And I think that that actually led to 6 

better perspective views that I think that 7 

captured the scene more correctly. 8 

  And I think the building is a bit 9 

more visible than was probably initially 10 

represented in their perspective views.  But I 11 

think that between the balloon tests and the 12 

renderings that we've seen that I just don't 13 

agree that the building will have a towering 14 

effect. 15 

  It will be taller than other 16 

things in that context.  But you don't have to 17 

go too far down the road -- down Massachusetts 18 

Avenue on the other side of the circle to see 19 

very large buildings -- much, much larger 20 

buildings than this. 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  So 1 

Commissioner May, what's submitted satisfied  2 

-- 3 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Well, I still 4 

would have liked to have seen the University 5 

submit something that stepped the building 6 

back a little bit and cut some of that height 7 

off.  But they made the case that they really 8 

could not do that and meet the bed count that 9 

they needed to make.  And so, I'm willing to 10 

accept that.  And they did modify the 11 

elevation along Massachusetts Avenue so that 12 

we don't have the glassy facade that to the 13 

neighbors seemed so out of place.  So at least 14 

they were able to modify the facade and I 15 

think address that concern. 16 

  I think ANC 3D is still concerned 17 

about that, but I'm not sure why they are 18 

because I think that there isn't that large 19 

expanse of glass on Massachusetts Avenue 20 

anymore. 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  So you agree with 1 

the University because of the need for the 2 

beds and everything not to ask the University 3 

to look at stepping it back? 4 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I'm willing to 5 

accept it. 6 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Mr. Turnbull? 7 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Yes, I 8 

think the revised submissions by the architect 9 

on the north facade -- Commissioner May raised 10 

that one question last time.  And I think the 11 

elevations now reflect the change that I think 12 

is very sympathetic with the rest of the 13 

building.  I think it blends in a lot better. 14 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Yes.  They went 15 

from glass wall to blank wall to now a window 16 

with some demonstration and I think it's -- 17 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  I think it 18 

fits in very well. 19 

  And I'm satisfied with the changes 20 

architecturally that they've done.  They've 21 
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shown us they've made some minor changes I 1 

think on the west -- I don't know if they made 2 

any changes on the west elevation.  Yes.  They 3 

made a minor change on the west elevation also 4 

which I think looks fine. 5 

  I'm satisfied with the look of the 6 

building.  I don't think it looks like an 7 

office building in the least bit.  I think 8 

it's got a rhythm to it that reflects the 9 

bedrooms that would be in a building in a 10 

dorm.  And I think they're trying to fit in 11 

with the rest of their campus.  And I think 12 

Ms. Buffington has done a very good job.  And 13 

I think it works well. 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  I'm really just 15 

trying to make sure we address the concerns of 16 

the ANC to see if anyone wants any further 17 

information. 18 

  "The newest modification in this 19 

building design again includes six floors of 20 

windows.  This design is particular egregious 21 
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because the building will" -- "so the top 40-1 

foot hillside dominating the landscape along 2 

Mass Avenue west of Ward Circle and eclipsing 3 

any other buildings in the area including AU's 4 

own structures." 5 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Mr. Chairman, 6 

the glass enclosed stairwell is not along 7 

Massachusetts Avenue.  It's an L-shaped 8 

building and it's on the part of the L that's 9 

further away from Massachusetts Avenue.  So I 10 

don't really see that. 11 

  There was a glass-enclosed 12 

stairwell right along Massachusetts Avenue, 13 

and they've eliminated that. 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  And I'm 15 

looking at some of the renderings.  Didn't we 16 

discuss the time of the year when the leaves 17 

were not on the trees and you can be able to  18 

-- I think that came all up in the hearing.  I 19 

don't know.  We may have a rendering somewhere 20 

here like that. 21 
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  And that would be my major 1 

concern.  But I guess from what I've heard 2 

thus far is not a showstopper. 3 

  But if you look at page 20 in the 4 

December 1st -- I don't know.  Has that been 5 

changed?  And that is the outline view from 6 

the Katzen North Hall.  Was that changed?  I 7 

hope so.  If it wasn't -- maybe that's the 8 

view that's -- 9 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  Well, with the 10 

outline view, if you look at 19, that's the 11 

same view without that outlined. 12 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Because 13 

that outline on 20 to me doesn't do it 14 

justice.  I can deal with 19.  But if 20 is as 15 

high as it's going to look, I can't -- 16 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  No.  I mean, 17 

there, they just overlaid an outline of the 18 

building so you could see what you can't see 19 

because it's obscured by the trees and on the 20 

view on page 19. 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay. 1 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  So what you'll 2 

see will be more like 19. 3 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  It's good to have 4 

architects up here. 5 

  Okay.  All right. 6 

  Let me see.  I'm trying to address 7 

-- or at least mention or address the 8 

concerns. 9 

  Okay.  A lot of ANC 3D's issue 10 

were massing.  And I think, Commissioner May, 11 

you have articulated issues of why this -- or 12 

at least I would agree with your issues that 13 

you are articulating why we probably would not 14 

ask them to go back and refine some of these 15 

parameters in the building for the North Hall. 16 

  Anything else? 17 

  (No audible response.) 18 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Any other concerns 19 

or comments? 20 

  (No audible response.) 21 
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  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  And I see here 1 

about the -- and I just want to address this. 2 

 "The community deserves better, especially 3 

since AU's timeline for construction -- 4 

although some Commissioners have suggested 5 

that AU's designated timeline must be 6 

respected so that AU can meet its housing 7 

mandate.  The fact is that AU does not plan to 8 

meet its housing mandate until 2016." 9 

  Okay.  I don't have any other 10 

concerns. 11 

  Anybody? 12 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  No. 13 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  And I think ANC 14 

3D's main issues were of design.  And as long 15 

as it doesn't look like page 20 and it looks 16 

more like 19, I think there may be certain 17 

times of year where it'd be real prevalent.  18 

And I think some of that will be set back.  19 

And I don't necessarily have any major 20 

heartburn or concern on this. 21 
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  Anyone else?  Mr. Turnbull? 1 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  No.  And I 2 

would not agree with ANC's comments on it 3 

about the design of the building.  I mean, I 4 

think they've gone out of their way to -- 5 

there's the stone character on it and the 6 

ribbing gives an effect of brick.  I mean, 7 

you're not going to create a building that's 8 

going to look like the houses which are 200 9 

feet away or 300 feet away or whatever they 10 

are. 11 

  I mean, the University is building 12 

an institutional building that needs to be 13 

respective of the neighborhood that it's in.  14 

And I think they've tried to in the design of 15 

this bring out some character.  I mean, I 16 

think the ribbing gives a feeling of 17 

horizontal brickwork in a way.  And I think 18 

that the concrete -- the stonework -- I think 19 

it's a sensitive design.  I really don't think 20 

that it's a building whose character is going 21 
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to be lost in the neighborhood. 1 

  I do not have any issues with the 2 

design of the building. 3 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  So unless 4 

there's some other outstanding issues, I would 5 

be willing to entertain a motion. 6 

  COMMISSIONER MAY:  I would move 7 

approval of Zoning Commission Case 11-07A, 8 

American University Further Processing 9 

Application for North Hall. 10 

  COMMISSIONER TURNBULL:  Second. 11 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  It's been moved 12 

and properly seconded. 13 

  Any further discussion? 14 

  (No audible response.) 15 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Are you ready for 16 

the question? 17 

  All those in favor? 18 

  (A CHORUS OF AYES.) 19 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Not hearing any 20 

opposition, Ms. Schellin, would you please 21 
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record the vote? 1 

  MS. SCHELLIN:  Yes.  Staff records 2 

the vote four to zero to one to approve final 3 

action in Zoning Commission Case No. 11-07A.  4 

Commissioner May moving; Commissioner Turnbull 5 

seconding; Commissioner Hood in support; 6 

Commissioner Schlater in support by absentee 7 

ballot; Commissioner Cohen not voting having 8 

not participated. 9 

  And Chairman, if I may, if I could 10 

state while we still have quite a few people 11 

in here, the 11-07B case will be considered at 12 

the Commission's March 26th meeting so 13 

everybody knows. 14 

  CHAIRMAN HOOD:  Okay.  Thank you 15 

very much. 16 

  I want to thank everyone for their 17 

listening to us tonight. 18 

  And with that, this meeting is 19 

adjourned. 20 

  (Whereupon, at 8:32 p.m., the 21 
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hearing was adjourned.) 1 

 2 

 3 


